
BERNARDS TOWNSHIP ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION 
                                             Regular Meeting of March 25, 2024 - 7 pm  

                 Municipal Building - Warren Craft Room 
1 Collyer Lane, Basking Ridge, NJ 

                                             Meeting Agenda 
 

1. Call to Order 
2. Open Public Meeting Statement 
3. Flag Salute 
4. Roll Call 
5. Approval of EC meeting minutes regular – February 26, 2024 
6. Reports and Miscellaneous Correspondence 

a. ETI Letter  
Discussion  

Subcommittee Reports 
i. Applications Review:  John Crane, John Valeri, Todd Edelstein 

ii. ANJEC email monitoring / important educational webinars:   Todd Edelstein 
iii. Native Pollinator Group: Sarah Wolfson 

1. Small pollinator garden on township owned property. 
iv. Community Outreach / Education:  Nancy Cook 
v. Tree Protection:  John Valeri 
vi. Pumpkin Smash  

7. Old Business 
a. Status on Current Projects: 

 
8. New Business - Applications 

1. Phil 120 LLC - ZB 24-002 – 437 King George Rd -  Variance relief  to expand an existing 
building.     

2. Patel - ZB 24-005 – 3 Fenwick Pl  - Relief for location / height of fence & maximum lot coverage.  
3. Mejia  - ZB 24-007 – 16 Autum Dr. – Side yard setback relief to construct an addition to an 

existing dwelling.   
4. Donvee LLC - ZB 24-008 – 77 Stonehouse Rd. – Rear yard setback relief to construct an addition 

to an existing dwelling.  . 
5. Riverwalk Village LLC Add’t Info - ZB 24-006 – 665 Martinsville Rd – Variance for relief to 

allow an office tenant on the first floor.       
 

      
9. Comments by Public 
10. Comments by Members 
11. Adjournment 

 
 
 

Ellen Houlihan, Secretary 
 

Please call (908) 204 - 3000 seventy-two (72) hours in advance if accommodations are required, including Assistive listening devices (ALD). 
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             Regular Meeting of February 26, 2024 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

Chairperson Alice Smyk called the meeting to order at 7:01pm in the Warren Craft Room, Bernards 
Township Municipal Building in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act of 1975. 

2. OPEN PUBLIC MEETING STATEMENT 
Chairperson Alice Smyk read the Open Meeting Statement 2024 

3. FLAG SALUTE 

4. ROLL CALL 

Present: John Coelho, John Crane, Todd Edelstein, Ana McCarthy, Alice Smyk, John Valeri, Jr., Sarah 
Wolfson  

Absent:  Nancy Cook, Nicholas Cuozzo and Deb Graisser 

Also Present: Kathleen Ferrante, Recording Secretary 

5. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 
Motion to approve the January 29, 2024, Re-org minutes, made by John Valeri, Jr., seconded by Sarah Wolfson. 
All in favor, motion carried. 
Motion to approve the January 29, 2024, regular business meeting minutes as edited, ANJEC vote to renew 
membership was five (5) opposed and to two (2) in favor, made by John Crane, seconded by Todd Edelstein. All 
in favor, motion carried. 
  

6. REPORTS & MISCELLANEOUS CORRESPONDENCE 
a. Raritan Headwaters Email – 2.13.24 – Sarah Wolfson and Alice Smyk would be willing to join the 

committee. 
b. Grant ANJEC Email – Alice Smyk - We do qualify to apply for the grant. Sarah Wolfson will 

repurpose a previous grant application for submission. 
c. NJ Native Plants Article – Todd Edelstein forwarded the article for information. Alice Smyk would 

like to discuss an educational opportunity to raise awareness on the concerns of evasive species 
spreading beyond property owner boundaries. Particularly, bamboo spreading beyond property lines. 
Ana McCarthy - there is an ordinance under review on this topic. John Coehlo and Nancy Cook will 
action a response to a resident inquiry on bamboo spread. 

d. Advisory Committee Invite – see Raritan Headwaters Email – 2.13.24 
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DISCUSSION 
Subcommittee Reports 
 

a. Application Review – see New Business 
b. ANJEC email monitoring / important education webinars – Todd Edelstein – still monitoring, cited 

a few events available that may be of interest to the committee. 
c. Native Pollinator Group – Sarah Wolfson – May 4th or 5th will be the date of the Great Swamp native 

plant sale pick-up, the week prior will be organization and she encouraged committee members to 
participate in the pickup event. Girl Scouts will be at the event to assist with pickup. Sara is confirming 
the location for pickup. Ross Farms on the 5th would be ideal. 

a. Small pollinator garden on township owned property – Sarah Wolfson has a plant wishlist 
that she will be submitting and will inquire on partnering with the Library, on promoting the 
garden on Charter Day. Alice Smyk if not the Library perhaps we could partner with Shade Tree. 

d. Community Outreach/Education - no comments  
e. Tree Protection – John Valeri, Jr. – one application that was too broad and was sent back to submitter. 
f. Events -  

1. Pumpkin Smash at Dogwood Farms – Alice Smyk – has no updated information. Ana 
McCarthy advised that there is progress. 

g. Spotted Lantern Fly Grant - Ana McCarthy advised the Township do not have the staff with the 
proper qualifications and this may impact budget as it is a reimbursement grant.   

 
7. NEW BUSINESS 

Applications 
 
John Valeri, Jr., Sarah Wolfson and Todd Edelstein recused themselves. 
 

a. Bank of America – PB 24-001 – 125 S. Finley Ave - Prelim/Final site plan approval to install new 
lighting and to install new ATM in existing drive through.  

 
Preliminary final site plan approval to install new lighting and to install a new ATM in existing drive-thru. 
 
This is to bring the site to New Jersey standards for lighting for ATMs. 
 
Lot coverage allowed 75% 
Existing coverage 68.11% 
Proposed light coverage 68.18% 
Approximately 30 ft additional coverage 
 
Allowable light foot candles 0.9 ft candle 
Existing foot candle 15.8 
Proposed foot candle 34.4 
 
The applicant should investigate ways to minimize light glare on South Finley Avenue 
 
Due to the age of the existing dwelling, the Environmental Commission would like the applicant to be  
aware of the potential for in-ground tanks, lead paint and asbestos. Proper precautions should be  
taken during demolition. 
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During demolition, the Environmental Commission asks the applicant to consider recycling,  
repurposing or gifting any demo’d material that is not being reused with this application. 
 
Motion made by John Coelho, seconded by John Crane. All in favor, John Coelho, John Crane, and Alice 
Smyk. Motion carried. 
 

b. Kececi – ZB 24-001 - 99 & 111 Mine Brook Road – Construction of a new dwelling & in-ground pool. 
The pool is not located behind the rear building & line of adjacent property.  

 
The applicant has a tree screening plan for the pool. 
 
The plan calls for 47 trees to be removed. 
 
The board and the applicant should determine if the Lots were merged after 1999 year the lot width went from 
150 to 200 ft the applicant lot is 151.9 ft on lot 30 if it was a common ownership at that time, it may be a 
merged lot? This would affect the lot width variance it may not be needed it would also reduce the coverage so 
the only variance would be just for the pool. 
 
Environmental comment number one less the surface water body part of the comment 
 
The Environmental Commission notes that due to the site and surrounding topography storm water 
best management practices should be given extra consideration during site work and as part of final  
site grading and restoration. In addition, implementation of best management practices to preserve  
and protect trees during the site work should be considered. 
 
The Commission asks the Board to suggest that applicants increasing impervious coverage manage  
stormwater runoff by planting native trees or shrubs. The roots of these plants will take up water and  
promote conditions that allow soil to retain water. Adding plants can mitigate the decreased water 
infiltration imposed by the new impervious coverage. Please refer to the Recommended Tree and  
Shrub List for an introductory list of native plants available at local nurseries.  
https://www.bernards.org/?option=com_fileman&view=file&routed=1&name=Tree%20and%20Shrub 
%20Replacement%20List.pdf&folder=Environmental&container=fileman-files 
 
With regard to the presence of and proposed development on the existing wetlands, the  
Environmental Commission defers to the NJDEP review of the Freshwater Wetland Individual Permit. 
 
The Commission would like to note if any tree permits have been taken out and the replacement of  
same. Regarding this application, the Environmental Commission feels that long-term tree  
survivability should be the goal of any tree replacement plan and that native hardwood species should  
be selected whenever practicable. 
 
The Environmental Commission asks that the applicant be required to contribute to the Township Tree  
fund for any trees they do not plant. 
 
Regarding this application, pool water discharge may result from backwashing of filters, or from the  
draining of swimming pools at the end of season, or during maintenance. This water often contains  
pool treatment chemicals that can cause damage to the receiving environment in the form of nonpoint source 
pollution. Therefore, the Environmental Commission wants township residents to use the  
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best management practices available when discharging pool water. 
 
The lot 29 93 mine Brook Road appears to have a stream on it based on the tax maps the stream may be less 
than 150 ft from lot 30 the stream buffer should be investigated. 
 
 
Both Lots 30 and 31 have ranked five habitat patches with Federal threatened or endangered species present 
based on New Jersey landscape project version 3.3 critical habitat data. 
 
The applicant should provide the square footage that is draining into the recharge area, both impervious and 
pervious surfaces to make sure the correct volume is going into the recharge the applicant should drain all roof 
surfaces into the infiltration area the applicant should investigate if the driveway draining toward mine Brook 
Road can take the additional drainage. 
 
The applicant should show the calculations for the recharge volume going into the recharge area. 
 
Motion made by John Valeri, Jr., seconded by Todd Edelstein. All in favor, John Coelho, John Crane, Todd 
Edelstein, Alice Smyk, John Valeri, Jr., and Sarah Wolfson. None opposed, motion carried. 
 

c. Riverwalk Village LLC – ZB 24-006 – 665 Martinsville Rd – ”D“ (3) variance relief to allow an 
office tenant on the first floor.  

 
No environmental concerns at this time. 
 
Motion made by John Valerij, Jr., seconded by John Coelho. All in favor, none opposed, motion carried. 
 

d. Signature Acquisitions – ZB 22-028 – Additional information received 2/5/24.  
 
Alice Smyk recused herself. 
 
No environmental comment at this time. 
 
Motion made by Todd Edelstein, seconded by John Valeri. All in favor, none opposed, Alice Smyk recused, 
motion carried. 

8. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 No comments 
 

9. MEMBER COMMENT 
Todd Edelstein obtaining a chart that may be useful when reviewing plans and he will share with the committee. 
John Crane inquired on update on deer concerns brought to the committee by a resident at the January meeting. 
Sarah Wolfson - received an email from resident containing research on deer concerns. Sarah is attempting to 
research with experts. John Crane clarified that our position was to provide information on damage to native 
plants to then send to the Township Committee. Ana McCarthy there is additional research being done with 
other committees on the extent of the damage caused by deer. John Crane – reported on positive impacts 
including native plants being planted, EV chargers being installed. 
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10. ADJOURNMENT 
Meeting was adjourned at 8:17 pm. Motion by John Valeri seconded by Sarah Wolfson. All in favor, motion 
carried. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
Kathleen Ferrante, Meeting Secretary 
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TO:  Planning Board Chairperson and Members 
 
FROM: Alice Smyk, Chairperson  
   
DATE:  February 28, 2024 
 
SUBJECT: Application Review 
 
The Environmental Commission reviewed the following applications at their February 26, 2024, 
meeting and forwards the following comments: 
 
Bank of America – PB 24-001 – 125 S. Finley Ave. – Prelim/Final site plan approval to install 
new lighting and to install new ATM in existing drive through. 
 
Highlights: 

• Lot coverage allowed 75% 
• Existing coverage 68.11% 
• Proposed coverage 68.18% 
• Approximately 30 ft additional coverage 
• Allowable light foot candles 0.9 ft candle 
• Existing foot candle 15.8 
• Proposed foot candle 34.4 

 
Comments: 
The application is to bring the site to New Jersey standards for lighting for ATMs, however, the 
applicant should investigate ways to minimize light glare on South Finley Avenue. 
 
Due to the age of the existing building, the Environmental Commission would like the applicant 
to be aware of the potential for in-ground tanks, lead paint and asbestos. Proper precautions 
should be taken during demolition.  

During demolition, the Environmental Commission asks the applicant to consider recycling, 
repurposing, or gifting any demo’d material that is not being reused with this application. 
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TO:  Zoning Board Chairperson and Members 
 
FROM: Alice Smyk, Chairperson  
   
DATE:  February 28, 2024 
 
SUBJECT: Application Review 
 
The Environmental Commission reviewed the following applications at their February 26, 2024, 
meeting and forwards the following comments: 
 
Kececi - ZB 24-001 – 99 & 111 Mine Brook Rd - Construction of a new dwelling & in-ground 
pool. The pool is not located behind the rear building & line of adjacent property. 
 
Highlights: 

• Block 7201, Lots 30 and 31 
• Zone R-4.  1 acre. 
• Lot 30 92,978 square feet 2.134 Acres and Lot 31  69,887 ft square feet 1.6 acres 
• Lot 30 and 31 combined 162,865 square feet 3.73 Acres 
• Lot 30 allowable coverage 15% 13,946 square footage, dwelling will be built on Lot 30 
• Proposed Lot 30 coverage 10,857 square foot or 11.67% coverage 
• Lots 30 and 31 combined coverage 6.66% 
• The lots have four Wetlands letters. 

o LOI extension  
o Freshwater transition waiver 
o GP 10A very minor road crossing 
o Gp 2 underground utilities 

• Disturbance of wetlands 6,367 square feet and Land disturbance 34,088 square feet 
• The plan calls for 47 trees to be removed. 

 
 
Comments: 
Lot 29 (93 Mine Brook Road) appears to have a stream on it based on tax maps.  The stream 
may be less than 150 feet from Lot 30 and as such, the stream buffer should be investigated. 
 
Both Lots 30 and 31 have ranked five habitat patches with Federal threatened or endangered 
species present based on the New Jersey landscape project version 3.3 critical habitat data. 
 
The applicant should provide the square footage that is draining into the recharge area from 
both impervious and pervious surfaces to make sure the correct volume is going into the 
recharge.  The applicant should drain all roof surfaces into the infiltration area. The applicant  
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should investigate if the driveway draining toward mine Brook Road can take the additional 
drainage. 
 
The applicant should show the calculations for the recharge system volume. 
 
The Environmental Commission notes the presence of freshwater wetlands on the subject 
property. Best management practices to protect these sensitive ecological areas should be 
implemented during the site work (sediment and erosion controls) and post-construction 
(organic lawn care, protect and preserve natural soil, vegetation, and grading in buffer zones 
and within the stream).  
 
The Environmental Commission notes that due to the site and surrounding topography storm 
water best management practices should be given extra consideration during site work and as 
part of final site grading and restoration. In addition, implementation of best management 
practices to preserve and protect trees during the site work should be considered. 
 
The Commission asks the Board to suggest that applicants increasing impervious coverage 
manage stormwater runoff by planting native trees or shrubs. The roots of these plants will 
take up water and promote conditions that allow soil to retain water. Adding plants can 
mitigate the decreased water infiltration imposed by the new impervious coverage. Please refer 
to the Recommended Tree and Shrub List for an introductory list of native plants available at 
local nurseries. 
https://www.bernards.org/?option=com_fileman&view=file&routed=1&name=Tree%20and%2
0Shrub %20Replacement%20List.pdf&folder=Environmental&container=fileman-files 
 
Regarding the presence of and proposed development on the existing wetlands, the 
Environmental Commission defers to the NJDEP review of the Freshwater Wetland Individual 
Permit. 
 
The Commission would like to note if any tree permits have been taken out and the 
replacement of same.  Regarding this application, the Environmental Commission feels that 
long-term tree survivability should be the goal of any tree replacement plan and that native 
hardwood species should be selected whenever practicable. 
 
The Environmental Commission asks that the applicant be required to contribute to the 
Township Tree fund for any trees they do not plant. 
 
Regarding this application, pool water discharge may result from backwashing of filters, or from 
the draining of swimming pools at the end of season, or during maintenance. This water often 
contains pool treatment chemicals that can cause damage to the receiving environment in the 
form of nonpoint source pollution. Therefore, the Environmental Commission wants  
 

https://www.bernards.org/?option=com_fileman&view=file&routed=1&name=Tree%20and%20Shrub%20%20Replacement%20List.pdf&folder=Environmental&container=fileman-files
https://www.bernards.org/?option=com_fileman&view=file&routed=1&name=Tree%20and%20Shrub%20%20Replacement%20List.pdf&folder=Environmental&container=fileman-files
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township residents to use the best management practices available when discharging pool 
water. 
 
Riverwalk Village LLC - ZB 24-006 – 665 Martinsville Rd - ”d “ (3) variance relief to allow an 
office tenant on the first floor. 
 
Highlights: 

• Block 11201, Lot 10 
• Zone E-2 
• D3 variance relief to allow an office tenant on the first floor. 
• Lot coverage allowed 40%;  existing coverage 26.6%;  proposed 26.6% 
• Minimum lot area 9 Acres existing 9.4 Acres. 

 
 
Comments: 
No environmental concerns at this time. 
 
Signature Acquisitions – ZB 22-028 – Additional information received 2/5/24. 
 
Highlights: 

• Block 11201, Lot 3 
• 150 Allen Road 
• Updated traffic study dated 2 5 24 provided by Stonefield Engineering 
• Review of the 2 5 24 traffic study 2 7 2 by Brightview engineering. 

 
 
Comments: 
No environmental concerns at this time. 
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